
FINE ARTS MUSEUMS OF SAN FRANCISCO


Board of Trustees


January 16, 1997

Call to Order
A meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco was held on Thursday, January 16, 1997, in the Legion Café and Board Room, California Palace of the Legion of Honor, Lincoln Park, San Francisco.  A quorum was present that being one-third of the number of Trustees in office.  The meeting was called to order at 12:31 p.m. by Richard W. Goss II, President. 

Roll Call

The following Trustees were present:
Ruth Asawa

Shirley Breyer Black

Mrs. Philip E. Bowles III

Robert J. Bransten, Vice President/Collections

Barbara B. Carleton

Belva Davis

Mrs. Ray Dolby

Mrs. John V. Erickson

Richard P. Essey

Richard H. Finn

Morgan Flagg

Mrs. Lynn C. Fritz

Ms. Frankie Jacobs Gillette, Vice President/Civic Affairs

Richard W. Goss II, President

Douglas W. Grigg

Reuben W. Hills III

David R. Hoyer

Beverly James

David M. Jamison, Vice President/Audience Development

Ann L. Johnson, M.D.

Mrs. Gorham B. Knowles

Mrs. Peter McBean

J. Alec Merriam

Mrs. Julian Peabody

Mrs. W. Robert Phillips

Katharine Doyle Spann

William E. Steen, Vice President/Facilities

Wm. Laney Thornton, Vice President/Annual Support

Burl A. Toler, Sr.
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Roll Call (continued)
Sidney R. Unobskey

Harry H. Wetzel



Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey, Chairman

On motion, duly seconded and carried unanimously, the following Trustees were excused:

George McNear Bowles

Mrs. Ransom S. Cook
David A. Coulter

Mrs. Richard Goodyear

Stephen L. Johnson

George M. Marcus

Alexander R. Mehran

Michael W. Michelson

Kenneth Rainin

Steven MacGregor Read

Waldemar Rojas

John N. Rosekrans, Jr.

Marshall I. Wais, Sr.

Frank Montgomery Woods

The following ex-officio Trustees were unable to be present:

Mayor Willie L. Brown, Jr.

Vincent J. Rovetti, President, Recreation and Park Commission







Other Trustees in attendance were:

Mrs. Agnes Albert

Charles Crocker

Mrs. Gunther R. Detert

Princess Ranieri di San Faustino
 

Keith G. Eickman

George Hopper Fitch

William Fries II

Katharine Hanrahan

Mrs. Edward T. Harrison

George D. Hart

Mrs. Jerrold L. Kingsley

Mrs. Leonard E. Kingsley

Leonard E. Kingsley

Mrs. Lewis K. Land 
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Other Trustees in attendance (continued):

Mrs. William B. MacColl, Jr.


Jay D. McEvoy

Mrs. James K. McWilliams

Mrs. J. Alec Merriam

Robert A. Mills

Walter S. Newman

William A. Stimson, Vice President/Finance

Mrs. Paul L. Wattis

Alfred S. Wilsey

Florence Sue Wong

President Goss presided; Mrs. Gough acted as Secretary.

Future of the de Young Museum - Presentations / Working Sessions

President Goss opened the meeting in the Legion Café with the following remarks.  He expressed appreciation to the Trustees for being available to attend this expanded meeting, which included the following presentations:   1) Introductory Comments by Harry S. Parker III, Director of Museums; 2) An Update Regarding Alternative Site Analyses by Paul Sedway of Sedway Consulting; and  3) Assessing Fund-Raising Potential by Charles W. Sizemore of Marts & Lundy, Inc.  The regular business meeting of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco will follow at 3:00 p.m.

Members of the public were welcomed.  President Goss particularly noted that Trustees, members of the public and staff were seated together at tables in an effort to stimulate discussion among all

present.  Although Proposition B narrowly failed to achieve the two-thirds vote necessary for passage, the seismic problems of the de Young Museum remain and must be resolved as soon as 

possible.  The opportunity exists to benefit from what has been learned in the past year as planning for a new de Young Museum moves forward.  No decisions will be made at today’s meeting regarding a particular site for the de Young.  An effort will be made, however, to provide background information and facts, which will be pertinent to future decision making.  

Chairman Wilsey spoke enthusiastically about rebuilding a new de Young Museum in a site yet to be determined by the Board of Trustees.  Thanks to the generosity of the Trustees, in particular, the challenge of rebuilding a new de Young will be met with a significant number of pledges.  She encouraged the active participation of all present in the important planning process for the de Young.

Mr. Parker then offered introductory comments.  He stressed the need to correct the serious seismic deficiencies at the de Young and noted the unique opportunities which exist to improve the service and quality of the de Young Museum at the same time.  The positive Legion of Honor experience resulting from its recent renovation can be replicated for the de Young.  Several 
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Future of the de Young Museum - Presentations / Working Sessions (continued)

handouts were distributed and are appended for the record.  The following points were emphasized:

FAM Attendance - Calendar Years 1990-96

·           Attendance at the Legion of Honor was 21% (156,000) of total institutional 

attendance in 1991 when it closed for renovation.  Once reopened, Legion

attendance increased to 42% (469,000) of total institutional attendance in 

1996 compared to 635,000 de Young visitors in the same year.

·   
In the past five years, total institutional attendance increased from 523,835 to

1,105,055, placing the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco at perhaps the

fifth highest level of museum attendance in the country.


de Young Museum Visitor Survey Results 

·   
500 visitors were surveyed during the last week of December 1996 (a non-


peak attendance week)

·   
During this week, visitor origin was:  San Francisco residents, 29%; regional


visitors, 38%; and tourists, 33%.  Regional visitors and tourists accounted for


71% of visitors.  

·   
During periods of peak attendance such as that experienced with the Monet



exhibition, the number of San Francisco residents declined as a percentage



of the whole to 13% with regional visitors and tourists increasing to 87%.

·   
Of visitors surveyed, 58% arrived at the Museum by automobile accounting

for 9,886 automobiles in December 1996; during periods of peak attendance (Monet exhibition), 74% of visitors arrived by car resulting in 41,228 automobiles during the month of May 1995.


Current FAM Operating Budget Split by Location

Mr. Parker explained that this financial study represents an attempt to allocate cost and income according to the Museums’ three sites:  Post Street, which includes the Administrative Offices and the Development Department; the de Young Museum; and the Legion of Honor.   Centralized institutional resources such as fund raising and endowment income were allocated to the Post Street site.  Revenue from exhibitions were allocated to the host Museum.  The relative profitability and expense of each Museum was determined after backing out Post Street operations.
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·   
Bottom line results indicate that the Legion of Honor required $0.2 million, or 

  
a 5% subsidy, to break even.  A 23% subsidy, or $1.8 million, was required for 

the de Young Museum to break even.

·   
The Legion of Honor generates more earned revenue than the de Young Museum

in terms of facilities rental gross and general admission fees (52% of total) due in 

part to both a higher admission rate and a higher percentage of paid visitors.

·   
Earned revenue covered approximately 37% of the operating costs at the Legion;

23% at the de Young.

Mr. Parker concluded his remarks by stressing the importance of earned revenue capability in the future, especially as City funding becomes less available.  There is an increased reliance on earned income and fund-raising, not only at the Fine Arts Museums, but at museums nationwide.  As the Board weighs site alternatives, the capability to generate earned revenues through increased attendance and special fee temporary exhibitions becomes a critical consideration.

Paul Sedway of Sedway Consulting was introduced and requested to present an update of alternative sites for the de Young Museum.  The process by which these sites were identified was reviewed:  1) the validity of previously screened city areas felt to be adequate as a potential Museum site was reaffirmed, namely Golden Gate Park, the Presidio, downtown San Francisco, Fort Mason, South of Market; 2) original screened sites from a year ago were re-examined and a new criterion established that existing buildings would be eligible for consideration; 3) suitable new sites were identified; 4) all sites were evaluated; and 5) seven provisional sites, which appeared to be preliminarily feasible and strongest from a planning standpoint, were selected.  These alternative sites are subject to more detailed study from geotechnical, structural, traffic, cost and political perspectives.  

The appended pros and cons associated with the seven potential sites or buildings were presented in detail as follows:

1)    
de Young Site, Golden Gate Park

2)    
Letterman Site, Presidio

3)    
Federal Building (Existing), Civic Center/UN Plaza

4)    
Transbay Terminal Site

5)    
Ferry Building (Existing)

6)    
Block 203, Golden Gateway

7)    
Broadway/Embarcadero Site

Mr. Sedway ended his presentation and proceeded to respond to a number of questions concerning

the above alternative sites.   Questions regarding access and parking prompted Mr. Parker to ask Debbie Frieden, de Young Museum Project Manager, to provide recent information on the 
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Golden Gate Park Master Plan Environmental Impact Review (EIR).  Ms. Frieden was able to review

the draft document, which took over one year to complete and is not yet finalized. The final draft will be published and submitted to the Planning Department to certify that it is complete and objective, before it is presented to the Recreation and Parks Department for adoption.  Therefore, Ms. Frieden’s comments are preliminary in nature and subject to change.

Important elements of the draft Golden Gate Master Plan pertaining to transportation in Golden Gate Park were discussed by Ms. Frieden.  A number of secondary access routes in and out of the Park identified on the appended map would be closed.  Those roads closest to the de Young Museum to be closed are Conservatory Drive East between Arguello and Kennedy Drive, the Waller Street entrance, Arguello Street between Lincoln and Kezar Drive, the 7th Avenue entrance, a portion of Middle Drive West, and the 30th Avenue entrance.  The turnaround at the end of the bandstand on the concourse would also be closed to traffic.  This equals approximately one mile of road closure, which in addition to access, eliminates existing parking on these roads. The report indicates the loss of 480 parking spaces on Saturdays and 304 lost spaces on weekdays.  Three-to-four hour parking limits, as well as metered parking, would be imposed in certain areas within the Park in an effort to limit parking and therefore reduce traffic.  In addition to the closures proposed in the Golden Gate Park Master Plan, the EIR was amended to study permanent closure of John F. Kennedy Drive every day of the week.

The EIR projects a significant impact on the environment as a result of this proposed transportation 

change.  The impacts identified as a result of such closures were delays at almost every intersection, increased vehicle trip circulation through the Park, decreased safety to pedestrians and bicyclists, and limited parking for the mobility challenged close to their destinations.  Further study of mitigation measures will be necessary and may include alternative parking in the West end of the Park, use of the UCSF garage, the implementation of a Park shuttle, more Park signage, and designating the de Young parking lot for use by mobility challenged visitors to all Park institutions.  The report acknowledges the low availability of parking to major Park institutions, but does not address access and parking issues specific to the de Young Museum.

The EIR report includes recommendations which would relocate Kennedy Drive traffic to Middle Drive. A phased approach to the closure of Kennedy Drive is suggested.  The report goes on to propose short term closure of some of Kennedy Drive on Saturdays and on week days during non-peak commute hours may be implemented prior to further study. 
President Goss then concluded this portion of the meeting at 2:45 p.m. noting that the meeting would recess for fifteen minutes and that the second presentation on fund-raising by Charles Sizemore of Marts & Lundy, Inc., would occur as part of the subsequent agenda of the Corporation of The Fine Arts Museums.  
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Reconvening of Meeting

Mrs. Wilsey, Chairman, reconvened the meeting at 3:14 p.m. in the Board Room of the California

Palace of the Legion of Honor.

Report of the Chairman - Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey


A.
Report on Year-End Gifts of Works of Art

Steve Nash, Associate Director of Museums and Chief Curator, presented the 

year-end gifts of works art for 1996 attached to these minutes as Appendix I on pages 1894 to 

1916.  These gifts were accepted with sincere appreciation to each donor pursuant to Board Resolution 1215, which allowed the Director or his designee to accept year-end gifts of works of art during the period from November 22, 1996 (last Acquisitions Committee meeting) through December 31, 1996.

B.    
Reconsideration of Policy Statements of the Fine Arts Museums of  San Francisco



Mr. Parker presented the appended Policy Statements, which were adopted by the 

Board of Trustees in January 1996. As planning for the de Young Museum unfolds, it is

appropriate to reaffirm the validity of these Policy Statements: 

· A Vision for the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco
· The Structural Organization of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco
· The Mission and Goals of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco

· The Goals and Objectives of a New Building Development Project



Proposed revisions were discussed by Mr. Parker.  In particular, a sixth goal

under a New Building Development Project (de Young Museum) has been added.  In addition 

to the primary goal, to provide a safe facility for the public, staff and the City’s valuable art

collection, four secondary goals were previously adopted:  to expand programs and services 

to a larger and more diverse audience; to improve access to the Museum for all visitors; to

broaden art education programs for people of all ages and interests; and to maintain economic

viability.  The proposed sixth goal stipulates that a new building development project

must also accommodate a growing art collection. This proposed objectives of this goal are:

to satisfy space requirements of the Collection Development Plan, to encourage donors 

to improve and expand the collection through new gifts and purchases, and to improve 

study, storage and conservation areas.    



Two other revisions pertaining to a New Building Development Project (de Young

Museum), were also recommended for adoption as follows:  Goal 3 - To Improve

Access / to improve public transportation and automobile access; and Goal 5 - To Maintain

Economic Vitality / expand earned revenue on all income producing activities, including

admissions, temporary exhibitions, the café, bookstore, and auditorium, etc., through increased

attendance. 
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B.  
Reconsideration of Policy Statements of the Fine Arts Museums of 

San Francisco (continued)

On motion, duly seconded, discussion then ensued.  Trustee Phillips expressed

support for this review process and emphasized the importance of these Policy Statements 

as planning for the new de Young unfolds.  There being no further discussion, the Board

of Trustees voted unanimously to reaffirm and revise the Policy Statements of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco as attached.
C.    
Continued Planning for A New de Young Museum - Resolution Authorizing


Next Steps


Mrs. Wilsey presented the proposed resolution.


On motion, duly seconded, discussion ensued.  Trustee Flagg moved to delete paragraph three from the resolution, which would eliminate Golden Gate Park as a potential site for a new de Young Museum. Trustee Flagg’s motion was seconded, and discussion continued.  Several Trustees cautioned against taking such action at this time in order to thoroughly review all the sites under consideration.  Trustee Flagg then read his appended statement.  

Trustee Merriam suggested revising the second paragraph of the resolution to clarify that the plan to rebuild the de Young in Golden Gate Park narrowly failed to receive the necessary two-thirds approval for funding in the November 1996 election.

There was no further discussion among Trustees.  The following individuals gave

public testimony (summarized):  

· Laura - Voted for Proposition B.   Feels strongly that the Museum belongs

      in Golden Gate Park with its indigenous, sacred art.  However, does not

      believe the Museum should expand in the Park.  What is there should stay,

      and an expanded facility elsewhere should be considered.

· Jesse Arrequin, Student - Thought a majority of the Board of Trustees believed

that there is no place for the de Young but in Golden Gate Park.  Several weeks ago, read in the paper that questions have been raised as to whether there is a future for the de Young in the Park.  What happened?  How can the Board ignore 63% of San Francisco voters?  Abandoning the Park would be a great loss for children of the Bay Area.  The art of his ancestors belongs in Golden Gate Park. 

· Tomasita Medál - Was shocked to read about the Ferry Building in the paper.

      Proposition B lost by four percentage points.  This is not a mandate to leave

      the Park.  A palace for the European Art collection has been built at the
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C.  
Continued Planning for A New de Young Museum - Resolution Authorizing


Next Steps (continued)

     Legion of Honor.  Would like to see the same thing happen at the de Young

 
                 for our ancestor’s art, which is sacred and ceremonial.  This art deserves respect 

      and should not be trivialized by moving it to a commercial district.  Urged the 

      Board to be more responsible.  Suggested using interpreters when creating labels 

      for these works of art. 

· Philip Carleton - Applauds the Board for taking steps to implement a public 

process.  Members of the Coalition for Golden Gate Park are committed to help 

in any way to communicate the advantages to the Park if the Museum moves 

and the importance of a move for the de Young from a regional perspective. 

· Native American (no name given) - Never wanted our things displayed the way

      they are.  No one ever asked us.  A burial site was found and objects were put 

      in a museum.  Tourists do not respect our art.  Keep it in Golden Gate Park, 

      but the preference of my elders is to return the art to us so it can be placed back 

      in the ground.

· Michael Tucker, Proposition B Campaign Volunteer - Supports a new de Young,

      an architectural gem, in Golden Gate Park.  Believes a bucolic setting is conducive

      to contemplating art and history of all cultures.  But, if a Park setting is not 

      possible, the Transbay Terminal appears to offer the most opportunity, such as 

      for a sculpture garden, in an urban setting.

· Carol Nash - Government funding for the arts is declining.  The financial

      realities of operating a museum will become even more challenging.  Would like

      to see the de Young stay in the Park, but haven’t heard anyone address how the

      problems of access and parking would be handled especially on the weekends

      if the Museum remains in Golden Gate Park.

· No Name Given - If the Museum moves to the waterfront, you will depart from 

      the basic definition of the word “museum,” which means a place of contemplation.

      Won’t be able to compensate for that in the middle of a dense, urban setting.  

      Wonders if it is possible to do more in the Park to feature the stunning ancient 

      antiquities and the Americas collection, as well as consider another site elsewhere.   



Public testimony concluded.  There being no further discussion, the Board of 

Trustees voted unanimously to retain the third paragraph of the proposed resolution, which references developing and implementing a new plan to rebuild the Museum in Golden Gate Park 
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C.  
Continued Planning for A New de Young Museum - Resolution Authorizing


Next Steps (continued)


or elsewhere.  Furthermore, the Board of Trustees voted unanimously to revise paragraph 


two as suggested by Trustee Merriam.  The resolution was adopted as Board Resolution

            1223 as follows:



WHEREAS, The rebuilding of the M.H. de Young Memorial Museum 

to correct the serious seismic and other facility deficiencies is essential to protect museum visitors, staff, and the City’s valuable art collections; and

WHEREAS, The plan to rebuild the de Young in Golden Gate Park narrowly failed to receive the necessary two-thirds approval for funding in the November 1996 election; and

WHEREAS, The Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums is committed to developing and implementing a new plan for rebuilding the Museum in Golden Gate Park or elsewhere as soon as practical in order to protect the collections, the Museum’s visitors and staff, and the future of the de Young; now, therefore be it

RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums does hereby reactivate the Study Committee for a New de Young and authorizes the Committee to undertake further study and evaluation of the available options for rebuilding the Museum and to make a report to the Board at its regularly scheduled April l997 meeting; and be it

FURTHER RESOLVED, That the Director is hereby authorized to use 

monies donated for the New de Young Museum to fund studies and prepare reports as may be necessary for evaluation by the Study Committee for a New 

de Young; and be it

FURTHER RESOLVED, That the Civic Affairs Committee is hereby authorized to develop and implement a process for public dialogue on the future 

of the de Young Museum at times convenient to the public and to report on the process to the Study Committee for a New de Young for consideration in its evaluation; and be it

FURTHER RESOLVED, That all correspondence related to the future of the de Young from the public received by the Board of Trustees, Chairman, President and Director shall be made available to the Study Committee for consideration in its evaluation; and be 

FURTHER RESOLVED, That all efforts shall be made to engage the appropriate officials and departments of the City and County of San Francisco 

in the planning of the de Young; and be it
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Continued Planning for A New de Young Museum - Resolution Authorizing


Next Steps (continued)

FURTHER RESOLVED, That the Chairman, President and the Director of

Museums are authorized to evaluate all available sources of public funding and to take steps to secure a place on the ballot for general obligation bond funds as soon as is practical.

Report of the President - Richard W. Goss II
A.        Approval of the Minutes of the December 5, 1996 Executive Committee Meeting

  
President Goss particularly noted that these minutes contain public testimony and public comment regarding the Proposition B election and the de Young Museum (pages 1830-31 and 1833-36).  

 There being no discussion among Trustees and members of the public, the minutes of the December 5, 1996 meeting of the Executive Committee, having been mailed in advance to all Trustees, were approved unanimously.

B.    
FAM Fast Facts



Updated wallet cards containing basic FAM facts for 1996, such as attendance, 

membership, budget, endowment, acquisitions, school group visitors, employees, trustees, volunteers/docents, etc., were distributed.

Director’s Report - Harry S. Parker III

A.    
Venue to be Added to Loan Request


Mr. Parker reported that the following loan request was approved by the Executive Committee its meeting on May 9, 1996:

From:

Hood Museum of Art, Dartmouth College, Hanover, NH

For:

Intimate Encounters:  Love and Domesticity in Eighteenth-




Century France



Hood Museum of Art, 4 October 1997-4 January 1998



Toledo Museum of Art, 14 February 1997-8 May 1998

-1873-

Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco

Board of Trustees Meeting

January 16, 1997

A.  
Venue to be Added to Loan Request (continued)



Jean-Honoré Fragonard, French 1732-1806 (54.2)




The Good Mother, c. 1762-1763




Oil on canvas




18 ½ x 22 ¼ in.

Credit line:  Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco,  

gift of Mrs. Herbert Fleishhacker

Stipulation:
The painting will be accompanied by a FAMSF courier to the Hood 

Museum and return from the last venue.  All related expenses are to be paid by the requesting organization.




The Hood Museum of Art has requested a third venue, the Museum of Fine Arts, 

Houston, May 26, 1998 through August 18, 1998.  


On motion, duly seconded, and unanimously carried, the added third venue

of the Museum of Fine Arts, Houston, was approved.

B.    
Authorization for the Board President and Director of Museums to Submit 

the FY 1997-98 City Budget Request


On motion, duly seconded, and carried unanimously, the following resolution was

adopted as Board Resolution 1224.




RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums


of San Francisco does hereby authorize the Board President and the Director


of Museums to sign and submit the FY 1997-98 city budget request for the


Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco.

C.    
Status Report - Museum Society Wind Up and Dissolution


Mr. Parker reported that at its final meeting on December 5, 1996, the Board of Directors of The Museum Society took action to officially dissolve the corporation since

the FAM and Asian are now running their own member programs.

D. 
Current and Future Exhibits

There has been a great deal of public interest in Masterworks of Modern Sculpture:  The Nasher Collection, which is at the Legion of Honor through January 12, 1997.  The Peale Family:  Creation of an American Legacy 1770-1870 opens at the de Young Museum on January 25, 1997.  At the Legion of Honor, Celebrating the Anderson Collection of Graphic Arts opens on February 8 with Masterpieces of the Morgan Library opening the following week on February 15.
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D.   
Current and Future Exhibits (continued)



Mr. Parker introduced Lynn Orr, Ph.D., Curator of European Paintings, and

Carl Grimm, Paintings Conservator, to discuss a painting by Anthony Van Dyck, dating

back to 1634, which is being restored.  Curator Orr pointed out that the painting, 

Marie Claire de Croy, Duchess d’Havré and Child, was painted by Van Dyck at a time 

when he was at the peak of his popularity and technical skills.  

Mr. Grimm explained that the painting was in a stripped state.  The work of restorers 

over the years, all discolored varnish and grime have been removed.  The next steps in the

restoration process involve retouching and revarnishing. The painting will then be reframed 

and returned to the gallery.  A National Endowment for the Arts grant funded the restoration, which began in mid-1996 and will continue through the early months of 1997.

Report of the Civic Affairs Committee - Ms. Frankie Jacobs Gillette, Chair and Vice

President / Civic Affairs

At its meeting on January 13, 1997, the Civic Affairs Committee reviewed and reaffirmed its 

mission statement.  It was agreed that immediate emphasis would be placed on three goals during

1997:  Goal A - to establish and maintain good relations with public officials; Goal B - to maintain 

positive relations with community groups whose purposes can aid and advance the mission of the

Museums; and Goal C - to develop a diverse and comprehensive consensus of support for the

Museums. 

The Committee plans an aggressive outreach program with key public officials.  During February

and March, members will schedule appointments with staff in the Mayor’s office, each member of

the Board of Supervisors, and select commissioners in an effort to promote and clarify issues

pertaining to the de Young Museum and to seek their input.  Wednesday evening receptions with 

various community groups during 1996 were successful and worthy of continuation this year.  The 

Committee will also schedule a series of public meetings regarding the de Young Museum.  These

public meetings will include a brief history of the de Young Museum, a review of its seismic 

problems and next steps in the planning process.  Trustee participation will be most important 

and most welcome.

The Civic Affairs Committee will also develop a civic use policy for the Museums and explore 

the possibility of holding monthly Saturday morning breakfasts with Trustees, whereby interested

community members can come to the de Young Museum and share their ideas and concerns with 

the Board. The Committee plans to meet again on  January 28, 1997.

Report of the Audience Development and Marketing Committee - David M. Jamison, Chair

and Vice President / Audience Development and Marketing

The relevance of the mission statement and goals of the Audience Development and Marketing Committee were reaffirmed at its January 15, 1997 meeting.  The steps and strategies to implement
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Report of the Audience Development and Marketing Committee - David M. Jamison, Chair

and Vice President / Audience Development and Marketing (continued)

the goals will be updated.  The Committee stressed the importance of two goals relating to increasing attendance and ensuring public access as planning for the de Young proceeds.  Results of the recent visitor survey at the end of December during Beat Culture and the New America at the de Young were  reviewed.  The exhibit attracted a younger audience (average age 42), a higher percentage of San Francisco residents (29%), resulting in a lower percentage of visitors traveling to the Museum by

car (58%).  Seventy one percent of the visitors were from outside San Francisco.

Public Comment

At this time, members of the public were invited to address the Board of Trustees on items which were within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco.  Members of the public may address the Board for up to three minutes; the President or the Board of Trustees may limit the total testimony to thirty minutes.  No public comment was received.

President Goss advised that all correspondence received from members of the public to the Board of Trustees since the December 5, 1996 Executive Committee was distributed for review.  This correspondence is on file in the Board of Trustees Office and includes letters from:  Jill Korte; Ruth M. Kamena; Francisco X. Camplis, SunRisa Productions; Philip D. Carleton, Coalition for Golden Gate

Park; Marilyn C. Simpson; Phillip Carlson; Jerry Walker; Joan M. Swendsen; Tomasita Medál; Lorna

Maslenikov; Helen Ann Licht; Nathan Landau, AICP; Sara Champlin; John H. Robbins; Janet Noble; Peter Bice; Lawrence Schrupp; Jacob Sigg; Arthur Michel; Peter J. Wong; Mrs. Paul L. Wattis; Will Connolly; Pinky Kushner, Coalition for Golden Gate Park; Darcy Cohn, Coalition for Golden Gate Park; Kathy Roberts; Howard Strassner, Chair, Transportation Committee, Sierra Club, San Francisco Group; Rebecca Evans; Geraldine Donoto-Tsai; Alan Tower, Chair, Free the Park! Coalition; and Jim Elfers. 

Meeting Schedule

A.
Executive Committee Meetings 

Date


Time

Location
February 13

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

March 13

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

May 8


Noon 

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

September 11

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

November 13

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

December 11

Noon

233 post Street, 6th Floor
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B.
Board of Trustees Meetings
Date                           Time                Location



April 10 (annual)
3:00 p.m.
Gallery 23, de Young Museum

June 12

3:00 p.m.
Board Room, Legion of Honor

October 9

3:00 p.m.
Gallery 23, de Young Museum

Future Events
Event





Date

Peale Family Opening



January 23, 1997


Associates Trip to Dallas 

   and Fort Worth



January 29-February 2, 1997

Anderson Gallery Opening


February 6, 1997


Morgan Library Opening


February 12, 1997


Bouquets to Art



March 17-22, 1997


Trip to Charleston and Savannah

Late March/Early April 1997


Youth Arts Festival



May 7-11, 1997


Britain Meets the Bay Opening

May 15, 1997



Peru Opening




May 16, 1997


Oliveira Opening



May 29, 1997

Current and Future Exhibitions
Title





Date


Museum/Gallery

Gallery One - Exhibition for Children

Ongoing
de Young Gallery One

Arts of the Americas: Cultural 

  Crosscurrents*



09/04/96-02/23/97
de Young 36/37

Masterworks of Modern Sculpture 

  from the Nasher Collection*


10/26/96-01/12/97
Legion A-E

Works on Paper by Sculptors from AGFA*   10/12/96-0l/18/97
Legion F

Shape of Belief:  African Art

  from the Michael R. Heide Collection*
11/16/96-04/13/97
de Young 27


If the Shoe Fits*



12/07/96-07/13/97
de Young 22/25

The Peale Family: Creation of an

  American Legacy 1770-1870

01/25/97-04/06/97
de Young 44

Celebrating the Anderson Collection

02/08/97-5/18/97
Legion A

  of Graphic Arts*

Masterpieces of the Morgan Library   
02/15/97-04/27/97
Legion A-F

-1877-
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Current and Future Exhibitions (continued)
Title





Date


Museum/Gallery
Arts of the Americas:  Pride of Place*
03/15/97-07/06/97
de Young 36/37

John Martin Paintings*


05/10/97-08/03/97
Legion

The Spirit of Ancient Peru*


05/17/97-08/10/97
de Young 44

Roy Lichtenstein Prints and Multiples

05/31/97-09/07/97
Legion A

Contemporary Art



06/07/97-09/28/97
de Young 27

Nathan Oliveira Monotypes*


06/14/97-09/14/97
Legion D-F

Recent Acquisitions to AGFA*

06/14/97-09/14/97
CPLH B-C

Speaking Through Cloth:  Postconquest
06/21/97-10/19/97
de Young 28-30

  Textiles from the Jeffrey Appleby

  Collection*

Arts of the Americas:  Identity Crisis*
07/26/97-12/07/97
de Young 36/37 

Recent Costume Acquisitions*

08/09/97-02/22/97
de Young 22

Masters of Light:  Painters in 


09/13/97-11/30/97
deYoung 44

  Utrecht During the Dutch Golden Age*

The Artist Prints:  Thirty Five Years at
10/04/97-01/04/98
Legion A-F 

              Crown Point Press                                                                         & Rosekrans

Morgan Flagg Collection*


10/18/97-02/00/98
de Young 27

IKAT:  Splendid Silks from Central Asia
11/15/97-02/22/98
de Young 28-30

Art of the Americas:  Art and 

12/20/97-04/12/98
de Young 36/37

   Ethnography






*Exhibitions organized by FAMSF

Adjournment

There being no further business, Chairman Mrs. Wilsey adjourned the meeting at 4:20 p.m. 

               





Respectfully submitted,

Judy Gough

Executive Secretary








Museums

Note: These minutes set forth all actions taken up by the Board of Trustees on matters stated, but

not necessarily in the order in which the matters were considered.

Immediately following this meeting, the meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Corporation of The Fine Arts Museums was held.

mbt971
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